

Department of Public Health Sciences

Degree Project for the Master's Program in Global Health

Temporal trends in the incidence of dementia hospitalisations in Sweden

Based on the Swedish National Inpatient Register (Hospital Discharge Register) during 1980-2011

María López Quiroga

First supervisor: *Anton Lager* Co-supervisor: *Dominika Seblova*

May 2016

Word count: 7,878

I hereby certify that I formulated the research question, performed the literature search used in this report, developed and implemented the study design, analysed the data, and interpreted the results. I also confirm that the project presented reflects my own work, that the report was written using my own ideas and words, and that I am the only person held responsible for its contents. All sources of information, printed or electronic, reported by others are indicated in the list of references in accordance with international guidelines.

ABSTRACT

BACKGROUND: Dementia imposes a significant burden to global health with currently 47 million people in the world suffering from it. It is estimated that by 2050 the number of people affected will increase to 135 million, of which 71% will be living in lower and middle income countries. Temporal trends in dementia incidence are a useful tool to understand the disease epidemiology. Yet, for most countries dementia data is limited or incomplete. In Sweden dementia incidence trends can be calculated using hospitalisations with reported dementia from the Swedish National Inpatient Registry.

AIM: To describe and compare dementia incidence temporal trends within Sweden from 1980 to 2011, and to explore the relationship between incidence of dementia and sociodemographic and diagnostic factors.

METHODS: 2,549,857 men and women with information regarding hospitalisation with reported dementia from the Swedish birth cohorts 1920-1940 were followed for 31 years. Outcome was ascertained through linkage to the Swedish National Inpatient Registry via lopnr (a unique personal serial number). Dementia hospitalisation, sex and educational level were classified into categorical variables. Dementia incidence rates were obtained through Poisson regression model. Cox regression analyses were performed to determine risk hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). Descriptive statistics were used to explain the temporal trends.

RESULTS: In Sweden overall dementia hospitalisations and crude incidence trends (not adjusted for age) increased during 1980-2011. Women and individuals with low educational level showed the highest incidence rates. Yet, during 1997-2011 the risk of being hospitalised with dementia was lower for women (HR: 0.94; 95% CI: 0.93 to 0.96) and was lower among individuals with high educational level (HR: 0.91; 95% CI: 0.90 to 0.93), age-adjusted. Throughout the studied period age was a driver for dementia incidence trends: the oldest age categories consistently presented the highest dementia incidence rates.

CONCLUSION: Swedish dementia incidence trends continued to rise from 1980 to 2011 but differed depending on sex and education. These findings will inform public health policy regarding temporal trends and may help direct the global action against dementia.

Key words: Dementia; Incidence; Time Trends; Registries; Epidemiology.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT AND KEY WORDS	. II
CONTENTS	.1
ABBREVIATIONS	.2
LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURES	3

INTRODUCTION

RESEARCH QUESTION AND SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES	10
BACKGROUND	9
THE BURDEN OF DEMENTIA: DISABILITY AND COST Dementia demographics and trends	6 6
An ageing world	5

Methodology

STUDY SETTING.	11
STUDY DESIGN.	11
MAIN STUDY VARIABLES.	.14
ANALYSIS	.15
ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS	.16

RESULTS

DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS AND CRUDE NUMBERS OF DEMENTIA	
HOSPITALISATIONS. 17	1
INCIDENCE RATES OF DEMENTIA HOSPITALISATION	5
DEMENTIA HOSPITALISATION INCIDENCE AND SOCIODEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES	
-BY SEX	9
-BY EDUCATIONAL LEVEL	l
AGE-STRATIFIED INCIDENCE RATES OF DEMENTIA HOSPITALISATIONS	2

DISCUSSION

Main findings	
STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS	
FUTURE RESEARCH	
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
Acknowledgments	
References	

ABBREVIATIONS

AD	Alzheimer's Disease
ADL	Activities of Daily Living
CI	Confidence Interval
DALYs	Disability-Adjusted Life Years
DLB	Dementia with Lewy bodies
DSM	Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders
GBD	Global Burden of Disease
HIC	High Income Countries
HR	Hazard Ratio
ICD	International Classification of Diseases
IPR	Swedish National Inpatient Register
LISA	Longitudinell integrationsdatabas för sjukförsäkrings och arbetsmarknadsstudier (Longitudinal integration database for health insurance and labour market studies)
LMIC	Lower and Middle Income Countries
MMSE	Mini Mental State Examination
NCDs	Non-Communicable Diseases
NPR	National Patient Registry
РҮ	Person-Years
RTB	Registret över totalbefolkningen (Total Population Register)
SveDem	Swedish Dementia Registry
UN	United Nations
YLDs	Years Lost to Disability
YLLs	Years of Life Lost

LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

FIGURES

Figure 1 Estimated number of people with dementia in each world region in 2015. (Adapted World Alzheimer Report)
Figure 2 (a) Distribution of world population aged 80 or over by income regions,1950-2050. (b) Distribution of population aged 60 or over by age groups: world,1950-2050. Adapted from UN, Population Division.7
Figure 3 Flowchart with exclusion criteria for individuals to be included in the study
Figure 4 Annual first time cases of dementia for men and women in Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944), from 1980 to 201117
Figure 5 Incidence rates of dementia per 10,000 person-years in men and women in Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944), from 1980 to 2011, averaged for five-year time intervals 18
Figure 6 Time trends in incidence rates of dementia in women, men and allseparately from 1980 through 2011 (moving 5-year average incidence rates per10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944)20
Figure 7 Time trends in educational level specific incidence rates of dementia (men and women) from 1980 through 2011 (moving 5-year average incidence rates per 10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944). Logarithmic scale
Figure 8 Time trends in age-specific incidence rates of dementia in men and womencombined from 1980 through 2011 (moving 5-year average incidence rates per 10,000person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944). Logarithmic scale.22
Figure 9 Time trends in age-specific incidence rates of dementia in men and women combined from 1997 through 2011 (moving 2-year average incidence rates per 10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944). Logarithmic scale

TABLES

Table 1 ICD codes included in the study	.13
Table 2 Description of study individuals by ICDs	.14
Table 3 Descriptive characteristics of study population	15

Table 4 Time interval-specific number of person-years at risk, number of dementia hospitalisations, and incidence rates (per 10,000 person-years, with 95% confidence interval (CI), in Swedish population (birth cohorts 1920-1944).18
Table 5 Cox regression model for risk of dementia hospitalisation for two-yearintervals during 1997-201119
Table 6 Hospitalisations with reported dementia with regard to sex
Table 7 Multivariate Cox regression model for risk of dementia hospitalisationduring the icd10 period (1997-2011)20
Table 8 Hospitalisations with reported dementia regarding educational level. 21
Table 9 Age-specific number of person-years at risk, dementia cases, and incidencerates (per 10,000 person-years, with 95% confidence interval (CI), in 2011, Swedishpopulation (birth cohorts 1920-1944)25

INTRODUCTION

An ageing world

The world has experienced an unprecedented population growth in the last century. In line with the epidemiological transition outlined by Omran (1) the world has moved from infectious diseases epidemics to extended non-communicable diseases (NCDs); this has resulted in a bigger world population, living longer and suffering from long-lived chronic illnesses. In the last decade, the United Nations (UN) has manifested that "ageing presents social, economic and cultural challenges to individuals, families, societies and the global community" (2,3). These challenges are enhanced and felt more acutely in societies of low and middle income countries (LMIC) where, due to complex epidemiological trends, populations are ageing at faster rates. By year 2050, 80% of the world's older population is expected be concentrated in LMIC regions (2).

Amongst all the conditions and diseases linked to ageing, dementia is one of the most alarming and it is deemed to be one of the most pressing social and health crises of the 21^{st} century. The combined effects of longer lives and increased population has made dementia a so-called "Silent Epidemic" (4). Dementia is an overarching term for a decline in mental ability severe enough to interfere with daily life, it includes Alzheimer's disease (AD), vascular dementia, dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB) and Parkinson's disease amid others (5). AD is the most prevalent accounting for 50%-75% of the total cases (6). Currently it is estimated that 47 million people in the world suffer from dementia (Figure 1) – incidentally, every 3 seconds a new case of dementia is diagnosed (7). These numbers are projected to increase to 135 million in 2050, with 71% of the affected people living in LMIC (8,9).



Figure 1| Estimated number of people with dementia in each world region in 2015. (Adapted World Alzheimer Report (5)).

The burden of dementia: disability and cost

Among the world's oldest, dementia is one of the the principal chronic disease contributor to disability, burden of disease and need for exhaustive and personal care (9). People that suffer from dementia usually struggle with cognitive functions such as thinking, language, memory, personality, understanding and everyday activities (6). The burden of a disease is commonly expressed in disability-adjusted life years (DALYs), which quantify both premature mortality in years of life lost (YLLs) and disability in years lost to disability (YLDs) within a population (10). In 2010, NCDs accounted for 54% of the global burden of disease (GBD) compared to 43% just two decades earlier. Neurologic disorders and cerebrovascular diseases combined accounted for 7.1% of the total GDB measured in DALYs (all causes and ages), of which AD and other dementias were responsible for 0.46% (11). In Sweden, Alzheimer's disease appeared in the top 10 leading causes of DALYs in 2010 but not back in 1990 (12). Inexorably, the marked increase in dementia-related DALYs results in heightened needs from patients which challenge the world's healthcare systems and societies both socially, scientifically and economically to meet those needs.

The care for dementia is costly and exerts a burden both on the family nucleus and on the healthcare providers. Globally, in 2010 around US\$ 604 billion dollars were spent in dementia related care (13), in 2015 the cost increased to US\$ 818 billion and it is estimated that by 2018 dementia care will cost 1 trillion US\$ (8). In Sweden, the cost of illness of dementia was estimated to 6,186.8 millions \in in 2008 (14) and by 2012 it rose to 7,070.4 millions \in (15); more specifically to establish a dementia diagnosis costs 849 \in per diagnosed patient in primary care and 1,334 \in within a specialised unit (16). Countries, such as many LMICs, with an already weak healthcare system and strained social services cannot adequately provide for those living with dementia and their caregivers with suitable support. Thus, dementia is a pressing issue that needs to be tackled globally in order to counteract its social, economic and health consequences.

Dementia demographics and trends

Given the rising numbers of elderly people both in high income countries (HIC) and LMIC (Figure 2.a), it is important to understand how the number of cases and incidence rates of dementia are changing. Moreover, certain groups within society are at higher risk of suffering from dementia, and thus policy makers should be aware of dementia demographics

in order to make informed decisions. Dementia is considered to be a gendered epidemic because women carry the biggest burden of disease (17) having higher age-specific prevalence and incidence of dementia (8). Similarly, it is believed that secular improvements in education in HICs might result in a progressive decline in age-specific incidence of dementia (8) since years of formal education may be a protective factor against dementia (8,18). Therefore, analysis of incidence trends and associated sociodemographic variables in the past decades can provide insightful information in order to implement tailored prevention strategies and promote effective policies for dementia care and treatment in the coming years.

Unfortunately, in most, if not all LMICs, there are not wide databases of patients' diagnoses or representative population based studies, and if so the accounts are either partly incomplete or not detailed enough to include dementia diagnosis (19). Thus, LMICs can benefit from HICs' databases, experience and expertise of dealing with dementia epidemic (20), for example, by adjusting the national healthcare systems to make them ready and prepared and putting forward policies for dementia awareness.



Figure 2| (a) Distribution of world population aged 80 or over by income regions, 1950-2050. (b) Distribution of population aged 60 or over by age groups: world, 1950-2050. Adapted from UN, Population Division (21).

According to the World Alzheimer Report 2015, the estimated worldwide crude prevalence of dementia was 5.2% (8), affecting roughly 5-8% of people over 65 years, 15-20% of people over 75, and about 25-50% of those aged 85 years or more (6,22). Sweden has a markedly aged population: the 65+ years old account for the 18% of the total

population. Moreover, currently it is the only country whose 80+ age group represents more than 5% of total population (23). Globally, only slightly more than 1.6% of the total human population is over 80 years old but this proportion is projected to increase up to 4.3% by 2050 (3,21). Also, the number of 80+ people, those with higher dementia prevalence, has been increasing more rapidly than the older population as a whole (Figure 2.b). Therefore, Sweden could be used as an epidemiological-template country and exploring Sweden's past decades might allow to model and understand future global dementia trends.

Applicably, since 1964 the Swedish National Inpatient Register (IPR), part of the National Patient Registry (NPR), was gradually implemented to cover hospital discharges and all doctors in Sweden, public and private, are obliged to deliver data to the IPR. With reference to dementia, by 1973 national coverage of psychiatric clinics was achieved and in 1987 the IPR had full national coverage (24). Yet, this resource has been underused until now with regards to dementia. Thus, better understanding of what the Swedish registers entail, is likely to help our understanding of what might happen in other countries, in the future. The knowledge gap addressed in this thesis is both using IPR to evaluate dementia trends and whether dementia incidence is indeed increasing, has become stagnant or on the contrary has started to decrease. In other words, the thesis addresses trends of dementia, which is currently a contested topic (25–28).

Given the above outlined importance of dementia and understanding future trends, this project aims to analyse the cases of dementia during the period from 1980 to 2011 in the IPR, also called the Hospital Discharge Register, within Swedish cohorts born from 1920 to 1944.

BACKGROUND

Temporal trends in the incidence of disease over time may help to indicate alterations in risk factors (27). In Sweden, to the best of our knowledge, data from the IPR has never been used before to study time trends in the incidence of dementia. Previous studies have considered the viability of using Swedish registers to detect dementia by looking at the sensitivity and specificity of dementia. The NPR had a sensitivity of 33% and specificity of 98% (29) and an overall positive predictive value of diagnoses in the register of 85-95% (24). Moreover, it is believed that the low sensitivity differs with different categories of people (30). Overall, the aforesaid studies agree that despite moderate sensitivities, based on the high specificities, the quality of dementia coding in the registries is acceptable (29) and that is safe to use register-based data in certain epidemiological studies of dementia (30). Recently, Swedish registries have begun to be used in studies that explore marital status, cardiovascular and cognitive fitness as risk factors for dementia (31–33).

However, there is limited literature available on country-specific incidence of dementia (34), and often studies analysing incidence trends offer a conflicting and contradicting picture (27). Within Sweden a previous population study found no statistically significant trend in dementia's incidence between the period 1947-1957 and 1957-1972 (35). Yet a study carried out in central Stockholm observed stable dementia prevalence from late 1980s to the early 2000s suggesting a reduced incidence rate (4,36). Thus the present study using IPR for dementia hospitalisations explores the following decades' incidence of first hospitalisation with reported dementia diagnosis for the whole population during the period 1980-2011. Besides, through the period being studied, the International Classification of Diseases (ICD) diagnosis of dementia changed (ICD8, ICD9 and ICD10). It has been established that coding changes between revisions of the ICDs can result in significant changes in long-term trends in diagnosis (37) and that diagnostic criteria influences prevalence (38). Therefore, analysis of the dementia hospitalisation incidence trends should consider ICDs' amendments.

The thesis aims to identify the temporal trends in absolute numbers of first hospitalisation with reported dementia diagnosis in the IPR; determine using incidence rates whether these trends can be explained by sheer population size changes and to obtain age-standardized trends of dementia hospitalisations over time to determine whether the trends can be explained by changes in the age structure of the population. Moreover, the thesis will analyse the effects of sociodemographic factors such as gender and education on dementia trends.

RESEARCH QUESTION

What is the time trend in the incidence of first-time hospitalisations with reported dementia diagnoses in the Swedish National Inpatient Register (1980-2011) and how should it be understood in relation to changing population size, age structure, gender, levels of educational attainment and within ICD-systems?

AIM AND SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES

The aim of the thesis is to describe and compare dementia incidence trends within Sweden from 1980 to 2011, and to explore the relationship between incidence of dementia and sociodemographic and diagnostic factors.

- i. To determine the absolute number of dementia hospitalisations per year and the dementia hospitalisations crude incidence rate assessing whether there is a time trend during 1980-2011.
- ii. To determine the dementia hospitalisation incidence rate and assess whether there is a time trend during 1980-2011 within different categories with regards to sex, education and age.
- iii. To account for diagnostic factors, determine the dementia hospitalisation incidence rate, assess whether there is a time trend during the ICD10 period (1997-2011) and establish how sociodemographic factors such as sex, education and age may affect it.

METHODOLOGY

Study setting

The study used the data from the Swedish Inpatient Registry (IPR) for the birth cohorts from 1920 through 1944. Individuals were followed up for dementia diagnosis during 31 years: from 1st January 1980 until 31st December 2011, when data availability ends. The total population in Sweden in 1980 was 8,317,937 and rose to 9,482,855 by 2011. The cohorts were compared against the Swedish total population for adequacy in age categories and sex (<u>http://www.statistikdatabasen.scb.se</u>) by calculating the relative percentage in each age category. No major discrepancies were found and thus the chosen cohorts were assumed to be representative of the total Swedish population within appropriate age categories.

Study design

This was a population-based cohort study of Swedish population born between the years 1920-1944. The cohorts were defined using Registret över totalbefolkningen (RTB) (*Total Population Register*) and individuals from correct cohorts were identified based on lopnr. Lopnr is a unique identifier, similar to the Swedish personal number, created when the dataset is provided to the researcher from Statistika Centralbyrån (*Statistics Sweden*). This way the lopnr can be used to find individuals across different registers and connect their information. For the study, individuals' sex and birth information was derived from RTB and the date of birth from Longitudinell integration database for health insurance and labour market studies). Their records were linked to IPR through their lopnr and first hospitalisations with reported dementia were selected based on ICD codes. Date of the hospitalisation was registered as timing of dementia onset. The educational information was retrieved from the 1970 census. Observations were likewise linked to Cause of Death Register and the Immigration and Emigration Register for censoring purposes.

The total number of individuals included in the study from 1st January 1980 to 31st December 2011 was 2,549,857. The exclusion criteria used to define observations is illustrated in Figure 3. Excluded from the initial records of the RTB were those born before 1920 because for older cohorts the well established relationship of dementia increasing with age was not observed, it was assumed that older cohorts died prior to register start date and thus were not able to reliably represent dementia in old age; those that exited

(emigrated/died) the study before 1980 and those whose age at hospitalisation with dementia was <60. The study was limited to old-age dementia and thus familial cases, which account only to less than 5% of total dementia cases and have earlier onsets (13), and sporadic early-onset dementia were omitted by setting the age at \geq 60. For studying the impact of education on dementia incidence, those lacking complete educational information were also excluded.



Figure 3 | Flowchart with exclusion criteria for individuals to be included in the study.

The outcome for the study was the number of individuals hospitalized with reported dementia diagnosis during the period 1980–2011. Only first-time diagnoses were considered into the study in order to avoid repeated count of events, since dementias are neurodegenerative disorders from which patients do not get cured and cannot relapse into (39). During the timespan that the study encompassed the ICD coding changed twice: in 1986 from ICD8 to ICD9 and in 1997 from ICD9 to ICD10. Thus the codes considered for dementia diagnosis varied within periods, with a broad classification within ICD8 and more detailed one in ICD10 (Table 1).

The study design included the total target population thus no sampling strategy was used.

	Code	Description
ICD 8	290.0	Senile dementia
ICD 8	290.1	Presenile dementia
(1968-1986)		
	290.0	Senile dementia, uncomplicated
	290.1	Presenile dementia
ICD 9	290.2	Senile dementia with delusional or depressive features
(1987-1996)	290.3	Senile dementia with delirium
	290.4	Arteriosclerotic dementia
	331.0	Alzheimer's disease
	F00	Dementia in Alzheimer's disease
	F01	Vascular dementia
	F02	Dementia in other diseases classified elsewhere
ICD 10	F03	Unspecified dementia (including presenile and senile dementia)
(1997-present)	G30	Alzheimer's disease
	G30.1	Alzheimer's disease late onset
	G30.8	Other Alzheimer's disease
	G30.9	Alzheimer's disease, unspecified

Table 1 ICD codes included in the study.

Main study variables

Dependent Variable

<u>Dementia hospitalisation:</u> The outcome variable of the study was dementia hospitalisations, which were defined by ICD codes for dementia diagnosis presented in Table 1. Dementia was classified as a binary variable in which [0] referred to those who were never hospitalized with reported dementia diagnosis, emigrated, died or exited the study at the end of follow up (31st December 2011); and [1] as those hospitalized with any dementia code specified in Table 1.

<u>Dementia incidence:</u> Incidence was defined as "the rate of occurrence of new cases arising in a given period in a specified population" (10). The dementia hospitalisation incidence rates were presented per 10,000 person-years, yearly over time.

Independent variables

ICD codes: The criteria for the diagnosis of dementia can have a direct effect on the crude number of dementia cases and on temporal trends. Thus, the different ICD periods were categorised and highlighted to consider whether changes in incidence could be related to changes in ICD. Hospitalisations up to 31st December 1986 were coded as [1] for ICD8; from 1st January 1987 to 31st December 1996 were coded as [2] for ICD9 and from 1st January 1997 onwards were coded [3] for ICD10. More than 86% of subjects diagnosed with dementia entered the registry within ICD10 period (Table 2).

	Non-	Dementia	Total
	dementia	Diagnosis	
ICD8	109,973	719	110,692
%	99.35	0.65	100.00
ICD9	234,952	10,768	245,720
%	95.62	4.38	100.00
ICD10	2,075,502	117,943	2,193,360
%	94.63	5.37	100.00
Total	2,420,427	129,430	2,549,857
	94.93	5.07	100.00

Table 2 | Description of study individuals by ICDs.

Sex: was coded as a binary variable with men coded [0] and women [1].

Level of education: the data for this variable was retrieved from the 1970 census. The number of years of education were available divided in seven categories: 1)Folkskola (*primary school*) \leq 7 years, 2)Folkskola (*primary school*) =8 years, 3)Folkskola (*primary school*) \geq 9 years, 4)Realskola (*junior secondary school*), 5)Allmänt gymnasium (*senior secondary school*), 6)Eftergymnasial (*after high school*) and 7)Forskarutbildning (*doctoral studies*). For the purpose of the study three new different categories were created: categories 1-4 were placed under low educational level (*förgymnasial=pre-high school*) coded [1]; 4-5 under middle educational level (*gymnasial=high school*) coded [2] and 6-7 under higher educational level (*eftergymnasial=after high school*) coded [3]. Those without information on education level were excluded from the study (see Figure 3 for the exclusion rationale).

Analysis

Incidence rate was calculated for both sexes, with individual participants contributing person-years (PY) from entry in 1980, or in the year they turned 60 (whichever came first), until they were diagnosed with dementia, died free of dementia, emigrated or follow up ended on December 31st 2011. For the analysis, the study period was divided into five years' intervals, 1980-84, 1985–89, 1990–94, 1995–99, 2000–04, 2005–09 and 2010-11. The last category includes only 2 years due to data availability. The population was divided into seven age groups, 60-64, 65-69, 70-74, 75-79, 80-84, 85-89 and 90-92 years. The last category includes only 3 years. The lower margin was delimited at 60 because it is the cut-off generally accepted by the UN when referring to older population (3,40) and also dementia presents different aetiology for early onset (13). The upper limit was based on the study observations in which the oldest participant was 92 years old. For the age stratified categories, the incidence rate was age standardised to the general population in Sweden as 31st December 2000 (http://www.statistikdatabasen.scb.se), to have a standard rate for each age category.

Bearing in mind that 86% of the total cases occur within the ICD10 (Table 2), in order to perform a more detailed analysis of the period 1997-2011 the age categories and time intervals were adjusted to every two years' intervals as follows:

-age (60-62, 63-64, 65-66, 67-68, 69-70, 71-72, 73-74, 75-76, 77-78, 79-80, 81-82, 83-84, 85-86, 87-88, 89-90,91-92);

-years (1997-1998, 1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006, 2007-2008, 2009-2010, 2011).

The crude incidence of dementia for the general population and the incidence rate according to sex, education and age were calculated for 5-years intervals. Poisson regression model was used to estimate dementia incidence rate and assess temporal trends (41,42). The two-sample t-test was used to compare incidence rates in men and women, and educational levels. Significance was set at α =0.05.

A survival analysis Cox regression model was used to study the difference in risk of hospitalisation within calendar years during the ICD10 period (1997-2011). The model was adjusted for age as an underlying factor, that is individuals became at risk at their age at study entry, in this case at the start of ICD10 (1997). In this way, the fact that older people will have higher dementia risk was accounted for. The initial model was further adjusted, in a stepwise manner, for the categorical variables of sex and educational attainment as independent covariates. All statistical analyses were performed with the statistical software Stata (Version 14.1, Stata Corporation, and College Station, TX, USA).

However, it is important to note that some statisticians argue that inferential statistical tests are not pertinent when interpreting time trends findings that include the total target population (27,43). The aim of the thesis is mainly descriptive, thus descriptive statistics and trend interpretation were the primary analyses performed.

Ethical considerations

Permission was granted for the student to use the data for purposes of the Master's thesis by the Public Health Sciences Department at Karolinska Institutet. The main ethical concern raised within the study was to preserve the individuals' identity anonymous. The use of the lopnr did not allow the researcher to identify an individual's personal details. However, one might argue that when many subcategories are used identification may be possible. Here, relatively large groups based on sex, age, dementia diagnosis and educational level were used. Thus, it is highly unlikely that individuals could be identified.

RESULTS

Descriptive statistics and crude numbers of dementia hospitalisations

Characteristic	Subgroup	All (N=2.540.857)		
		(11=2,549,857)		
Sex (%)				
	Men	1,282,726 (50.3)		
	Women	1,267,131 (49.7)		
Age (Mean, SD)		78.7 (6.6)		
Educational attai	i nment (%)			
	Low Level	1,440,961 (56.53)		
1	Middle Level	685,858 (26.89)		
	High Level	222,311 (8.71)		
	Unknown	200,727 (7.87)		
Dementia status (%)				
Dementia hos	pitalisations	129,347 (5.07)		
Dementia-free	e individuals	2,420,510 (94.93)		

Table 3 | *Descriptive characteristics of study population.*

The total number of first dementia hospitalisations for the whole period (1980-2011) was 129,347 (Table 3) and the crude trend showed a massive continuous increase: from 13 hospitalisations with dementia in 1980 to 14,492 in 2011 (Figure 4). Yet, the lower number at the begging of the study could be misleading since the oldest participants were only 60 years old and dementia risk increases with age. Overall, the average age at hospitalisation with reported

dementia for the study population was 78.7 (\pm 6.6) (Table 3). Looking at separate decades without adjusting for age, within the last 10 years there was an increase of 213% in cases from 4,635 in 2001 to 14,492 in 2011. Moreover, the last 6 years alone (2006-11) accounted for 56% of all the hospitalisations with reported dementia within the studied period.



Figure 4 | Annual first time cases of dementia for men and women in Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944), from 1980 to 2011.

Incidence rates of dementia hospitalisation

Years	Persons years at risk	Dementia hospitalisations	Incidence rate	95% CI
1980-84	12,495,059	338	0.3	0.2-0.3
1985-89	12,078,615	1,679	1.4	1.3-1.4
1990-94	11,540,010	5,436	4.7	4.6-4.8
1995-99	10,805,352	13,317	12.3	12.1-12.5
2000-04	9,834,830	27,669	28.1	27.8-28.5
2005-09	8,571,819	52,295	61.1	60.5-61.5
2010-11	3,008,825	28,612	95.1	93.9-96.2

Table 4 |Time interval-specific number of person-years at risk, number of dementia hospitalisations, and incidence rates (per 10,000 person-years, with 95% confidence interval (CI), in Swedish population (birth cohorts 1920-1944).

The five-year period incidence of hospitalisations with reported dementia (not ageadjusted) increased substantially during the study period (Table 4). The incidence rose from 0.3 (95% CI:0.2-0.3) per 10,000 person-years in the first 5-year interval of the study period to 95.1 (95% CI: 93.9-96.2) per 10,000 person-years in the last interval (Table 4). In Figure 5, the change from ICD8 to ICD 9 did not seem to affect the incidence trends substantially (3.6fold increase in incidence rate), after 1997 with the implementation of ICD10 the incidence rate appeared to increase more steeply (7.7-fold increase in incidence rate).



Figure 5 | *Incidence rates of dementia per 10,000 person-years in men and women in Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944), from 1980 to 2011, averaged for five-year time intervals.*

Table 5 | Cox regression model for risk of dementia hospitalisation for two-year intervals during $1997-2011^{a}$

Year	Hazard Ratio	Lower 95% Cl	Upper 95% Cl		
1997-1998	1	-	-		
1999-2000	0.96	0.92	0.99		
2001-2002	0.96	0.91	1.01		
2003-2004	1.01	0.95	1.08		
2005-2006	1.04	0.96	1.13		
2007-2008	1.11	1.01	1.23		
2009-2010	1.20	1.07	1.35		
2011	1.20	1.05	1.36		
a. Cox regression model controlled for sex and education level. 1997-1998 reference category.					

The trend observed within the ICD10 period was analysed in more detail by preforming a Cox regression analysis, adjusting for age. The model compared the risk for dementia hospitalisation between the different two year periods. Overall, the hazard ratio (HR) increased with time: from HR: 0.96; 95% confidence interval (CI): 0.92 to 0.99 in 1999-2000 to the maximum observed value of HR: 1.20; 95% CI: 1.05 to 1.36 in 2011 (Table 5). That is, from 2009 to 2011 there was a

20% increased risk of being hospitalised with dementia when compared to 1997-1998.

Dementia incidence and sociodemographic variables - by sex

	Non-dementia	Dementia Diagnosis	Total			
Men (%)	1,225,672 (95.55)	57,054 (4.45)	1,282,726			
Women (%)	1,194,838 (94.29)	72,293 (5.71)	1,267,131			
Total (%)	2,420,510 (94.93)	129,347 (5.07)	2,549,857			

 $Table \ 6 \ | \ Hospital is ations \ with \ reported \ dementia \ with \ regard \ to \ sex.$

Sociodemographic variables such as sex are thought to affect dementia incidence and thus it was analysed in more detail. Of the total number of incident hospitalisations with reported dementia 44.1% were men and 55.9% were woman (Table 6). The average male to female ratio within the study population was 1.01 and did not change significantly during the study period. Figure 6 presents the corresponding time trends of dementia hospitalisations incidence specific for men and women, not adjusted for age. Up to the year 2000, the incidences rates for both sexes were virtually identical, and only from 2000 onward the trends became distinct one from another. In men, the incidence increased from 0.27 per 10,000 person-years in the first interval (1980-1984) to 84.4 per 10,000 person-years in the last interval (2010-2011) (p<0.001), and in women from 0.26 to 102.6 per 10,000 person-years in the same respective time intervals (p<0.001).



Figure 6 | Time trends in incidence rates of dementia in women, men and all separately from 1980 through 2011 (moving 5-year average incidence rates per 10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944)

Moreover, to study the effect of the sex variable on the incidence rate for dementia hospitalisations within the ICD10 period, the Cox regression model was further adjusted. The Cox model inherently adjusted for the fact that women live longer. Over the 1997-2011 period, women had a 6% (95% CI: 0.93 to 0.96) reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to men (Table 7).

Characteristic	Subcategory	No-incident	Incident	Hazard	Lower	Upper
			uementia	Natio	5570 CI	9370 CI
		n=2,075,502	n=117,858			
Sex (%)	Women	1,065,345 (51.31)	66,415 (56.36)	0.94	0.93	0.96
Educational Level (%)	Low	1,154,367 (55.62)	75,345 (63.93)	1	-	-
	Middle	577,148 (27.81)	28,678 (24.33)	0.96	0.95	0.98
	High	344,070 (16.58)	13,837 (11.74)	0.91	0.90	0.93
a. Cox regression mode	I was controlled for	sex and education level. N	1en and low educationa	l level were the	e reference d	ategories.

Table 7 | Multivariate Cox regression model for risk of dementia hospitalisation during the ICD10 period (1997-2011)

Educational Level	Non-dementia	Dementia Diagnosis	Women	Men	Total
Low	1,357,691	83,270	774,153	666,808	1,440,961
(%)	(94.47)	(5.53)	(53.72)	(46.28)	(61.34)
Middle	654,762	31,096	296,520	389,338	685,858
(%)	(95.47)	(4.53)	(43.23)	(56.77)	(29.20)
Higher	213,095	9,216	196,458	226,580	222,311
(%)	(95.85)	(4.15)	(46.44)	(53.56)	(9.46)
Total	2,225,548	123,582	1,267,131	1,282,726	2,349,130
(%)	(94.74)	(5.26)	(49.69)	(50.31)	(100.00)

Dementia incidence and sociodemographic variables - by educational level

According to educational attainment, more than half of the study's individuals had low level education, 29.20% had middle level and only 9.46% had higher level education. More women than men had lower education and men had both more middle and higher education (Table 8). The 5-year period, not age-adjusted, incidence of hospitalisations with reported dementia increased significantly for all educational levels from 1980-4 to 2010-11, from 0.37 to 111.47 per 10,000 person-years in low level, from 0.74 to 79.93 per 10,000 person-years in middle level and from 0.18 to 65.90 per 10,000 person-years in higher level (Figure 7).



Figure 7 | Time trends in educational level specific incidence rates of dementia (men and women) from 1980 through 2011 (moving 5-year average incidence rates per 10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944). Logarithmic scale.

Moreover, educational differences between incidence rates in dementia hospitalisations decreased over time within the period. Comparison of incidence rates within the last year interval showed that incidence of dementia was lowest for those with higher level education compared to overall rates (p=0.003). Similarly between 1997-2011, the Cox regression model showed that within educational levels categories, those with high level education had a 9% (95% CI: 0.90 to 0.93) reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to those with low educational level. Meanwhile, those with middle educational level presented a smaller protective effect, with only a 4% (95% CI: 0.9 to-0.98) reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to those with low educational level freet, with only a 4% (95% CI: 0.9 to-0.98) reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to those with low educational level freet, with only a 4% (95% CI: 0.9 to-0.98) reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to those with low educational level freet, with only a 4% (95% CI: 0.9 to-0.98) reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to those with low educational level (Table 7), even after adjusting for the fact that older people had overall lower education (56.33 % of individuals aged 80+ had only low education level, age is inherent in Cox model).



Age-stratified incidence rates of dementia hospitalisation

Figure 8 | *Time trends in age-specific incidence rates of dementia in men and women combined from 1980 through 2011* (moving 5-year average incidence rates per 10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944). Logarithmic scale.

Once the incidence rate during the studied period was determined and the effect of sociodemographic factors on dementia established, it was necessary to analyse such trends

within stratified age categories. Figure 8 shows the trend over 31 years for dementia in seven age groups: 60 to 64, 65 to 69, 70 to 74, 75 to 79, 80 to 84, 85 to 89, and 90 to 92 years. For all the three youngest age groups (60-64, 65-69, 70-74), the incidence rates exhibited an average of 1.6-fold increase from the beginning of the study until 2011: from 2.8 to 5.2, 7.8 to 11.5 and 19.6 to 31.2 per 10,000 person-years respectively. The age categories of 75-79 and 80-84, showed a 1.4-fold increase from 2000 to 2011. Lastly, the oldest age categories, 85-90 and 90-92 presented an average 1.7-fold increase in incidence rates between 2000 and 2011: from 184.6 to 301.5 and from 195.7 to 346.4 per 10,000 person-years, accordingly. These results suggest that hospitalisations for dementia became more common over time, irrespective of age and dementia incidence rates increased similarly across age categories.



Figure 9 | *Time trends in age-specific incidence rates of dementia in men and women combined from 1997 through 2011* (moving 2-year average incidence rates per 10,000 person-years): Sweden (birth cohorts 1920-1944). Logarithmic scale.

Based on the trends observed in Figure 8 a more detailed analysis of incidence rate trends within ICD10 was necessary. Figure 9 presents the age-specific dementia incidence rates throughout the ICD10 period (1997-2011). For all the six youngest age groups (60-71), the incidence rates remained low throughout the ICD10 period, with the maximum being 23.19 per 10,000 person-years for 70-71 years in 2007-2008. The incidence rates within the age groups 60-1, 62-3, 64-5, 66-7, 68-9 and 70-1 showed in average 1.12-fold increase: from 3 to 2.8, 4.5 to 4.4, 6.5 to 7.5, 9.0 to 11.3, 12.4 to 14.9 and 19.3 to 22.7 per 10,000 person-years respectively.

The age categories 72-77, also showed rather constant incidence trends with 1.16-fold increase at 72-73 (from 30.2 to 35.2 per 10,000 person-year), 1.23-fold increase at 74-75 (from 43 to 53 per 10,000 person-years) and an increase of 1.22-fold at 76-77 (from 61.5 to 75.5 per 10,000). The age categories of 78-79, 80-81 and 82-83 showed a marked increase (average 1.5-fold increase) in incidence rate (1997-2011): from 74.2 to 109.5, 96.3 to 147.2 and 137 to 205.5 per 10,000 person-years respectively. The relative percentage increase for the the last decade (2001-2011) was 35.5 % in 78-79 age category, 40 % in 80-81 age category and 50.1% for the ages 82-83. Dementia incidence rates experienced higher increases within older age categories.

Moreover, the older age categories (84-85, 86-87, 88-89 years old) presented an average 1.28-fold increase in incidence rates up to 2010: from 191.5 to 250.4, 227.3 to 303.6 and 309.1 to 351.9 per 10,000 person-years, respectively. From 2010 to 2011 the trends seemed to level off with minimal changes in incidence rates, with an average 1.01-fold increase. This pattern was also observed in the oldest group (90-92), for which the incidence only increased by 2.5% (from 361.5 to 370 per 10,000 person-years) during 2009-2011.

Lastly, looking at a single year, in 2011 the incidence rate of dementia steeply increased with age from 11.3 (95% CI: 9.8 to 13.0) per 10,000 person-years at age 66–67 years to 370.1 (95% CI: 349.2 to 392.1) per 10,000 person-years at age 90-91 (Table 9). Incidence rates became remarkably high from 80-year-old onwards (147.2 (95% CI: 139.9 to 154.8) per 10,000 person-years). Thus, within the ICD10 period age was also a driver for dementia incidence trends: the older categories showed the highest dementia incidence rates.

Age Category	Persons-years at risk	Number of cases	Incidence rate	95% CI
66-67	170,584	193	11.3	9.8-13.0
68-69	197,469	294	14.9	13.2-16.7
70-71	163,940	372	22.7	20.4-25.1
72-73	153,165	539	35.2	32.3-38.3
74-75	135,744	720	53.0	49.3-57.1
76-77	120,977	914	75.5	70.8-80.6
78-79	112,234	1229	109.5	103.5-115.8
80-81	101,762	1498	147.2	139.9-154.8
82-83	89,406	1837	205.5	196.2-215.1
84-85	77,808	1972	253.4	242.4-264.8
86-87	64,547	1989	308.1	294.8-321.9
88-89	50,778	1790	352.5	336.5-369.2
90-91	30,938	1145	370.1	349.2-392.1

Table 9 | Age-specific number of person-years at risk, dementia cases, and incidence rates (per 10,000 person-years, with 95% confidence interval (CI), in 2011, Swedish population (birth cohorts 1920-1944)

DISCUSSION

Main findings

The main findings of this study were that during the period from 1980 to 2011 in Sweden the absolute number of dementia hospitalisations increased. Likewise, the crude incidence rate rose significantly in the past three decades. During the ICD10 period (1997-2011), there was a 20% increased risk of being hospitalised with dementia comparing the first interval 1997-1998 to the last year 2011. In terms of gender differences, for the whole period the incidence rate was similar up to 2005, after then women incidence rates were higher than those for men, albeit the time trends were not adjusted for age. Moreover, the analysis of sociodemographic variables during 1997-2011 showed that women compared to men had a 6% reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia. Regarding educational attainment, incidence of dementia increased for all educational levels through the period when not controlling for age. Low educational level presented the highest incidence rates although differences amongst educational groups decreased over time. A more focused analysis was performed for the last 15 years (ICD10 period), the results showed that those with high level education had a 9% reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia compared to those with low educational level. Finally, throughout the period age was associated with increasing dementia incidence trends, that is the older age categories consistently showed higher incidence rates. Yet, these trends may merely be a coincidental finding and could be rejected or reinterpreted if incidence rates for a longer time window were available.

Up to today dementia trends behaviour remains contested: some studies have suggested that dementia incidence is declining (25,26,36,44,45), meanwhile some maintain that trends have stagnated (27,46) and others argue that it is still on the rise globally (8,47-49). The study's results support the latter claim as both the crude numbers of hospitalisations with dementia between 1980 and 2011 and the incidence rate (1997-2011) increased in Sweden. Moreover, the study's trends are similar to real incidence trends in Sweden within the specified period. Wimo *et al.*, (50) estimated dementia incidence rates in both men and women of age 85+ in Sweden to be 382.73 per 10,000 person-years in 2000-2001, these numbers are comparable to the study's results which were 380.28 per 10,000 person-years¹ during 2000-2004, for both men and women in the same age category.

¹ Incidence calculated from Figure 8, by combining the two age categories over 85: 85-89 and 90-92.

Sex differences in dementia

Firstly, the literature highlights the underlying neurobiological sex differences in dementia (51), as women's brains age earlier and follow a distinct pathological pathway from that of men (52,53). Moreover, dementia diagnosis differs in men and women mainly because of different symptoms: men are more likely to present aggressiveness and diurnal rhythm disturbances meanwhile women are more likely to have paranoia, affective disturbances, anxieties and phobias (54).

Globally, two-thirds of the 47 million people currently living with dementia are women (7). However, within the study population of all incident individuals with dementia diagnosis 44.1% were men and 55.9% were woman, thus the study population did not follow the aforementioned proportion. Besides, women's overall lifetime risk of developing Alzheimer's disease is believed to be almost twice that of a man (17). Within the literature, there is a prevailing idea that this increased burden on women is simply because, overall, women have greater life expectancy and thus are longer at risk of developing the disease (17), resulting in higher age-specific prevalence and incidence of dementia among women, particularly at older ages (9). Nevertheless, regarding sex-dependent incidence rates of dementia there are some discrepancies; whereas some studies suggest a higher incidence rate in women than in men, mainly amongst those 85 old and older (55-57); others indicate no gender difference (58,59). The study results showed that within the whole study period, not adjusting for age, women had higher incidence rates than men. When looking only at ICD10 and adjusting for age, the results showed that women compared to men had a 6% reduced risk of being hospitalised with dementia. Yet, it is important to note that previous populationbased studies have found no gender differences up to 90 years, and after that AD incidence was higher in women but vascular dementia incidence was higher for men, irrespective of age (52). This study did not discriminate between the different types of dementia and the oldest individual in the study population was only 92 years old. Thus, these circumstances could account for the results' discrepancies.

Education and dementia

The cognitive reserve hypothesis implies that having more years of education allows the brain to compensate for early stage dementia neurobiological changes by utilising alternative neuronal pathways when completing a cognitive task (8,44). That is, people with lower

educational attainment are at higher risk for dementia than those with higher educational level (18,60,61), even as little as 3 years of education can be protective against dementia (62). The study's results showed that during the whole period those with higher level education had overall lower incidence rates, not adjusting for age which can significantly bias the results. The ICD10 analyses were adjusted for age and results showed that dementia hospitalisation is less common among those with middle (HR 0.96, 95% CI: 0.95 to 0.98) or highest level of education (HR 0.91, 95% CI: 0.90 to 0.93). Yet, even after adjusting for the fact that men (in these cohorts) have higher education dementia hospitalisation is less common among women (HR 0.94, 95% CI: 0.93 to 0.96). However, there might still be some other confounders not explored in this study that differentiate people with high, middle and low education levels. All in all, even if rather moderately the study's results seem to support the cognitive reserve hypothesis, both higher and middle education had a modest protective effect against dementia when compared to low education level.

Age as a driver for dementia incidence

Dementia's strongest risk factor is age, thus irrevocably dementia incidence increases substantially as one grows older (63). The results showed that throughout the study the older age categories (\geq 80 years) consistently presented the highest incidence rates. Also, the study's results showed that over the whole period, dementia incidence rates increased similarly across age categories. These results are in line with Rizzuto et al., who did not find a trend according to age in registers (30). Yet, within the ICD10 period results suggested that dementia incidence rates increased more within older age categories. Lastly, a Swedish study found that dementia diagnosis differs with age: the total number of tests used to diagnose dementia were less in the elderly when compared with younger patients (64). Thus, it is worth considering whether this diagnosis bias could have skewed the results.

Underlying factors and mechanisms

During the timeframe of the study, there were factors that might underlie the dementia incidence rate phenomena and thus should be taken into account, such as the Ädel Reform, implementation of Swedish Dementia Registry (SveDem) and the progressive changes in dementia awareness and advocacy.

First, in Sweden up to 1992 the vast amount of the dementia related geriatric care was registered through the hospitals; but after 1992, when the Ädel reform came into action, the

care for the elderly, including those suffering from dementia, was shifted to be under the municipalities responsibility (50). This shift might have resulted in a change of perception at a population level as to where to go in case of suspected dementia. Thus, after the reform the amount of people diagnosed with dementia at hospitals might have decreased as a consequence, and so the validity of hospital discharge as a method to study dementia incidence, may be compromised. Yet, the overall number of dementia hospitalisations more than doubled in the two years following the reform from 784 in 1992 to 1,670 in 1994 (Figure 4). Similarly, in May 2007 SveDem was launched with the aim to "improve quality of diagnostics, treatment and care of patients with dementia disorder" (65). Hence, dementia cases from 2007 onwards might have been affected by this new registry. Raised dementia awareness could potentially make people more likely to know their diagnosis and thus have an effect on patients' journals at hospitalisation. Within the study's results total number of hospitalisations increased 25% in the two years following SveDem, from 10,340 in 2007 to 12,937 in 2009 (Figure 4). Currently, 100% of all memory clinics in Sweden are participating in SveDem, and consequently it might affect the IPR's ability to detect dementia cases.

Secondly, dementia cases can go undetected for many years before being diagnosed. However, other than the vague and diffuse symptoms of dementia (66) the reasons for underdiagnosis are various and include: historical burden of dementia and stigma; dementia awareness within the greater society; medical uncertainty when diagnosing dementia and reluctance by the individual and/or family members to seek care (67). All of the aforementioned reasons could to a certain extent affect the validity of the thesis' results and thus they will be explored in more depth.

From a historical viewpoint, over the years dementia evolved from a vague, misunderstood, and often alienated concept linked to "foolishness" and inevitable mental decline in old age, to become a defined disease with certain clinical and pathological features (63,68). However, this historical negative conceptualisation still prevails and affects dementia by creating stigma within society (69). Part of the stigma exists due to lack of knowledge and understanding of what dementia really is and what it entails. In the last three decades, governments and public health organizations alike have worked towards increasing dementia awareness. Yet, so far these efforts have only moderately altered dementia perception (27) and thus further advocacy measures have to be put in place. In 2010, the Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare implemented the National Dementia Strategy, yet this measure

is very unlikely to have affected this thesis' results since the study finished in 2011. Still, it will surely have an effect on dementia reporting and detection in the years to come.

In line with the National Dementia Strategy, it is necessary to rise awareness not only within the general population but also within the medical body to enable doctors to make informed diagnosis. According to a qualitative study, Swedish doctors are not proactive in making a diagnosis and they rely greatly on family members or patients to bring to their attention dementia symptoms such as memory loss (70). Thus, the educational level of the patient, and by extension their relatives, can have an effect on dementia detection. This thesis showed a modest risk decrease on those with higher education, which may be partly counteracted by the same phenomenon: highly educated parents have highly educated children and partners that will detect even the smallest sign of dementia. Moreover, even within the medical community dementia is a stigmatised disease. Most Swedish doctors avoid using the word 'dementia' and were reluctant to speak to patients about their condition (70). This medical uncertainty might have affected the results by under-diagnosing incident dementia cases for hospitalized patients. Moreover, another limitation is that within the IPR only those dementia cases with causes related to hospitalisation case.

Finally, it is worth mentioning that in contrast with doctors' uncertainty, dementia diagnosis is becoming a more accessible procedure that other healthcare staff can perform. For example, dementia can be assessed with Mini Mental State Examination (MMSE) by occupational therapists, physiotherapists or speech therapists. However, MMSE are most likely not done at hospitalisation. Also, a wealth of new techniques such as MRI, CT, SPECT/PET, lumbar puncture or EEG are becoming more and more available and commonplace when diagnosing dementia (64). This advancements might lead to earlier diagnosis which can reduce dementia-related costs from delayed institutionalisation (71,72). All in all, dementia incidence trends derived from IPR might have been altered by these advancements, yet ascertainment of such effect is beyond this thesis scope.

Regarding the underlying neurobiological mechanisms that play a role in dementia pathology, research has suggested that healthier diets and increased physical activity could be protective against dementia (39,73,74). Moreover, public health interventions aimed at modifying cardiovascular risk factors could in turn also had repercussions in dementia

incidence, since cardiovascular disease is considered a risk factor for dementia (75,76). In short, the thesis did not account for changes in lifestyle trends that could have altered dementia risk and consequentially affect incidence temporal trends.

Strengths and Limitations

The main methodological limitation was using the IPR for studying time trends, since for any given change one can not determine whether it reflects true changes of incidence or changed sensitivity. Another limitation is that IPR had only complete national coverage since 1987 (24), thus the results from the first 7 years of the study might not be fully valid. Additionally, the core of the study relies on hospitalisations with reported dementia diagnosis to infer incidence; there are some inherent problems with using hospitalisation such as the amount of detail in diagnosing the patient. Moreover, these measures are just a mere approximation and not the "real" incidence as date of onset most likely differs from date of diagnosis. This mistiming can somehow be undermined as it is intrinsic in dementia's aetiology to present progressive and slow symptoms hard to diagnose ipso facto (7). Thus, dementia onset as used in the study (date of hospitalisation), even if delayed from probable clinical onset of dementia, is a reliable measure based on dementia's peculiar aetiology.

Another closely related limitation is dementia case ascertainment and the lack of consistency in dementia diagnosis throughout the study period due to changes in diagnostic registration systems. First, according to a study carried out in Gothenburg, Sweden, dementia prevalence varies extensively depending on which diagnostic classification system was use. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) showed a higher case ascertainment than ICD (38). Thus, it might be that the use of ICD criteria excludes some cognitively impaired people from receiving appropriate and accurate diagnosis. Secondly, in Sweden the shift from ICD-8 to ICD-9 took place in 1986-1987 and the shift from ICD-9 to ICD-10 in 1996-1997. ICD8 did not specify Alzheimer's disease and all dementia cases fell either within pre-senile or senile dementia; ICD9 still maintained the senile/pre-senile dementia but included Alzheimer's disease, lastly ICD10 is the most complete and still in use today which makes it the most reliable and useful period to study. Moreover, due to the lack of reliable dementia biomarkers, behavioural aspects and performance of social roles are of great importance in diagnosis; for example decline of activities of daily living (ADL), which functions as an important criterion for the differentiation of the severity of the dementia (77), and personality changes (38) were only included in ICD10 (78). This thesis did not find that the change from ICD8 to ICD9 affected the incidence trends for hospitalisations with reported dementia, yet the shift from ICD9 to ICD10 was substantial. All considered, the changes in dementia incidence within each period are much more valid than the whole period and therefore, the thesis analysed the ICD10 period more in depth in order to overcome the diagnosis inconsistency constraint.

Also, there is certain limitation when categorising the educational attainment. By reducing the census categories from seven to three broader categorical variables the scope of how finely tuned the effect of education on dementia incidence is, is limited. Moreover, the educational level categories do not take into consideration the different educational reforms that Sweden underwent in 1936-1949 (Folkskolan Reform) and 1949-1962 (Enhetskolan Reform) and how this secular changes might have affected the trends.

Lastly, a matter to be discussed is that hospitalisations for any cause in Sweden, for both men and women, decreased between 1989 and 2011 (79). Yet, the results showed that hospitalisations with reported dementia increased during the same period. Thus, the trends deviate for the norm and can not solely be explained in sociocultural aspects such as improvements of healthcare system or more health-aware population.

Future research

Having explored the methodological weaknesses and strengths of the thesis, and bearing in mind the aforementioned cardiovascular disease trends, it would have strengthened the study to compare the time trends of dementia in relationship with cardiovascular trends. In this manner, one would be able to discern whether those public health interventions implemented to reduce cardiovascular disease risk also affected incidence of dementia. Similarly, diagnosis and/or hospitalisation because of a cardiovascular event could be included in the Cox model in order to yield more valid results.

Furthermore, the study would have been more robust if data form the Cause of Death Registry was also included. Similarly, in the future to advance the research topic data from IPR will be ideally complemented by information from the Drug Registry (currently only data from 2011 onwards is available) and compared and contrasted with SveDem data.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Given the world's increasing life expectancy and rising number of elderly people agerelated diseases, such as dementia, are becoming widespread. Thus, epidemiological analyses of incidence trends are crucial in understanding the disease and determining future trends. This thesis findings showed that during the period 1980-2011 crude numbers of dementia hospitalisations continuously increased and overall incidence rates of dementia augmented. Also, the older ager categories consistently presented the highest incidence rates. Thus, dementia is an increasingly urgent political priority and healthcare systems around the world have to be prepared to buffer this "old-age boom". Moreover, during the ICD10 period both being female and having higher level education were moderately protective against dementia.

In light of increasing incidence rates, societies must invest in dementia research with the hope to reduce if not overall dementia incidence, at least its associated disability. The elaboration of plans, policies and interventions aimed at reducing dementia incidence should be based on evidence from epidemiological research. Considering the past three decades in the Swedish context, decision makers and stakeholders could address dementia at a population level by increasing sex-specific research, encouraging physically active and intellectually engaging lifestyles and raising awareness of dementia.

Increasing dementia incidence is also a matter of great concern for policy makers in LMIC. Although this thesis' findings may not necessarily be immediately transferable to LMIC settings, there are lessons that could be applied. Amongst those, the need to minimize dementia-related stigma by raising awareness both within the general population and medical staff; the necessity of an efficient diagnosis system in order to detect cases early on and the benefit of improving access to education to counteract dementia risk. In the years to come, it is imperative for health systems and private agents to be prepared to provide adequate and cost-efficient care and support both for dementia patients and their families.

Lastly, in order to contribute to the wealth of global dementia data, governments in LMICs should be encouraged to commission surveys to monitor trends and start, or maintain, registries such as the IPR. In the long run, these measures might be instrumental in understanding national dementia epidemiology within a broader global perspective.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to acknowledge Fundación Barrié de la Maza, whose generous scholarship has allowed me to pursue my Master's degree at Karolinksa Institutet.

Special thanks to Dominika Seblova for invaluable guidance and support throughout the process, and providing extra encouragement when most needed.

Anton Lager for welcoming and allowing me to work within the Public Health Sciences Department at Karolinska Institutet.

Shamila and Manu for their time and insightful insights. The Lukes for, well, being there.

REFERENCES

- Omran A. The epidemiologic transition: a theory of the epidemiology of populatuon change. The Milbank Memorial Fund Quarterly. 1971;49(1):509–38.
- De-Graf Aikins A, Agyemang C. Ageing and neurodegenerative diseases in Low- and Middle- income countries. Chronic non-communicable diseases in low and middleincome countries. Wallingford, Oxfordshire; Boston, MA: CABI; 2016.
- UNFPA, International. Ageing in the Twenty-First Century :A Celebration and A Challenge. 2012;2011:19–33. Available from: https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/UNFPA-Report-Chapter1.pdf
- Larson EB, Yaffe K, Langa KM. New Insights into the Dementia Epidemic. The New England journal of medicine [Internet]. 2013;369(24):2273–5. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24328463
- The Alzheimer's Association. Types of dementia [Internet]. [cited 2016 Apr 21]. Available from: http://www.alz.org/dementia/types-of-dementia.asp
- Duthey B. Background Paper 6.11 Alzheimer Disease and other Dementias. WHO [Internet]. 2013;(February):1–77. Available from: http://www.who.int/medicines/areas/priority_medicines/BP6_11Alzheimer.pdf
- Association A. 2015 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimer's and Dementia [Internet]. Elsevier Ltd; 2015;11(3):332–84. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2015.02.003
- 8. Prince M, Wimo A, Guerchet M, Gemma-Claire A, Wu Y-T, Prina M. World

Alzheimer Report 2015: The Global Impact of Dementia - An analysis of prevalence, incidence, cost and trends. Alzeheimer's Disease International (ADI) [Internet]. 2015;84. Available from: https://www.alz.co.uk/research/WorldAlzheimerReport2015.pdf

- 9. Wimo A, Jönsson L, Bond J, Prince M, Winblad B. The worldwide economic impact of dementia 2010. Alzheimer's and Dementia. 2013;9(1):1–11.
- 10. Beaglehole R, Bonita R, Kjellström T. Basic Epidemiology. Second edi. WHO; 2000.
- Chin JH, Vora N. The global burden of neurologic diseases. Neurology. 2014;83(4):349–51.
- 12. Global Burden of Disease. GBD Profile : Sweden 2010. IHME-Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation [Internet]. 2010;2010(Gbd):1–4. Available from: http://www.healthdata.org/sites/default/files/files/country_profiles/GBD/ihme_gbd_co untry_report_sweden.pdf
- 13. Abbott A. Dementia: a problem for our age. Nature. 2011;475(7355):S2–4.
- Wimo A, Jönsson L GA. Regional/National cost of illness estimates [Internet]. [cited 2016 Apr 27]. Available from: http://www.alzheimer-europe.org/Research/European-Collaboration-on-Dementia/Cost-of-dementia/Regional-National-cost-of-illnessestimates
- Wimo A. The societal costs of dementia in Sweden 2012. The Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare [Internet]. Available from: http://swedishbrainpower.se/en/files/2014/06/Summary-SoS-report-ENG.pdf
- Jedenius E, Wimo A, Strömqvist J, Jönsson L, Andreasen N. The cost of diagnosing dementia in a community setting. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry. 2010;25(5):476–82.
- 17. Johnson P, Fitzgerald T, Salganicoff A, Wood S, Goldstein J. Sex-Specific Medical Research: Why Women's Health Can't Wait [Internet]. 2014. Available from: http://www.brighamandwomens.org/Departments_and_Services/womenshealth/Conno rsCenter/Policy/ConnorsReportFINAL.pdf
- Roe CM, Xiong C, Miller JP MJ. Education and Alzheimer disease without dementia: Support for the cognitive reserve hypothesis. Neurology. 2007;68(3):223–8., .
- 19. Prince MJ, Acosta D, Castro-Costa E, Jackson J, Shaji KS. Packages of care for dementia in low- and middle-income countries. PLoS Medicine. 2009;6(11):1–9.
- 20. Maestre GE. Assessing dementia in resource-poor regions. Current Neurology and Neuroscience Reports. 2012;12(5):511–9.

- United Nations Reports. Demographic Profile of the Older Population. World Population Ageing 1950-2050. 2000;5:23–7.
- 22. Ferri CP, Prince M, Brayne C, Brodaty H, Fratiglioni L, Ganguli M, et al. Global prevalence of dementia: A Delphi consensus study. Lancet. 2005;366(9503):2112–7.
- 23. Statistika Centrålbyran. The future population of Sweden 2010-2060. 2012;231.
 Available from: http://www.scb.se/statistik/_publikationer/BE0401_2006I50_BR_BE51BR0602ENG.p
 df
- Ludvigsson JF, Andersson E, Ekbom A, Feychting M, Kim J-L, Reuterwall C, et al. External review and validation of the Swedish national inpatient register. BMC public health [Internet]. 2011;11:450. Available from: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3142234&tool=pmcentrez &rendertype=abstract
- 25. Manton KC, Gu XL, Ukraintseva S V. Declining prevalence of dementia in the U.S. elderly population. Advances in gerontology = Uspekhi gerontologii / Rossiiskaia akademiia nauk, Gerontologicheskoe obshchestvo. 2005;16(73):30–7.
- Schrijvers EMC, Verhaaren BFJ, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Ikram MA, Breteler MMB. Is dementia incidence declining? Trends in dementia incidence since 1990 in the Rotterdam Study. Neurology. 2012;78(19):1456–63.
- 27. Rocca WA, Petersen RC, Knopman DS, Hebert LE, Evans DA, Hall KS, et al. Trends in the incidence and prevalence of Alzheimer's disease, dementia, and cognitive impairment in the United States. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association [Internet]. Elsevier Ltd; 2011;7(1):80–93. Available from: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1552526010025045
- Sachdev P. Is the incidence of dementia declining ? 2014;(April):1–20. Available from:

https://fightdementia.org.au/sites/default/files/Paper_39_Is_the_incidence_of_dementi a_declining.pdf\nhttps://fightdementia.org.au/research-and-publications/reports-andpublications/numbered-publications

- 29. Jin Y-P, Gatz M, Johansson B, Pedersen NL. Sensitivity and specificity of dementia coding in two Swedish disease registries. Neurology. 2004;63(4):739–41.
- 30. Rizzuto D, Feldman A, Fratiglioni L, Pedersen N, Gregorio M. Validity of dementia

diagnosis in two Swedish health registers: an update. Personal communication.²

- Sundström A, Westerlund O, Kotyrlo E. Marital status and risk of dementia : a nationwide population-based prospective study from Sweden. BMJ Open. 2016;1–8.
- 32. Dekhtyar S, Wang HX, Scott K, Goodman A, Ilona K, Herlitz A. A life-course study of cognitive reserve in dementia - From childhood to old age. American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry [Internet]. Elsevier Inc; 2015;23(9):885–96. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2015.02.002
- Nyberg J, Aberg MAI, Schioler L, Nilsson M, Wallin A, Toren K, et al. Cardiovascular and cognitive fitness at age 18 and risk of early-onset dementia. Brain. 2014;137(5):1514–23.
- Fratiglioni L, De Ronchi D, Aguero-Torres H. Worldwide prevalence and incidence of dementia. Drugs and Aging. 1999;15(5):365–75.
- J, Rorsman, B. Hagnell OL. Prevalence and Incidence of Senile and Multi-Infarct Dementia in the Lundby Study: A Comparison between the Time Periods 1947–1957 and 1957–1972. Neuropsychobiology. 1986;
- Qiu C, Von Strauss E, Backman L, Winblad B, Fratiglionis L. Twenty-year changes in dementia occurrence suggest decreasing incidence in central Stockholm, Sweden. Neurology. 2013;80(20):1888–94.
- Janssen F, Kunst AE. ICD coding changes and discontinuities in trends in causespecific mortality in six European countries, 1950-99 I. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2004;82(12):904–13.
- Wancata J, Börjesson-Hanson A, Östling S, Sjögren K, Skoog I. Diagnostic Criteria Influence Dementia Prevalence. The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry [Internet]. 2007;15(12):1034–45. Available from: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1064748112606691
- 39. Alzheimer's Association. 2015 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association [Internet]. 2015;11(3):332–84.
 Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25984581
- 40. WHO. Definition of an older or elderly person [Internet]. 2001. Available from: http://www.who.int/healthinfo/survey/ageingdefnolder/en/
- 41. Frome EL, Checkoway H. Use of Poisson regression models in estimating incidence rates and ratios. American journal of epidemiology. 1985;121(2):309–23.

² All personal communication, unless otherwise specified, was carried out in April 2016.

- 42. Frome EL. The analysis of rates using Poisson regression models. Biometrics. 1983;39(3):665–74.
- 43. Deming W. Boundaries of statistical inference. (In New Developments in Survey Sampling). New York: NY:Wiley-Interscience; 1969.
- Satizabal C, Beiser A, Chouraki V, Chêne G, Dufouil C, Seshadri S. Incidence of Dementia over Three Decades in the Framingham Heart Study. The New England Journal of Medicine. 2016;374(6):523–32.
- 45. Jones DS, Greene JA. TIs Dementia in Decline? Historical Trends and Future Trajectories. The New England Journal of Medicine. 2016;374(6):507–9.
- 46. Gao S, Ogunniyi A, Hall K, Baiewu O, Unverzag F, Lane K. Alzheimer's Disease Incidence Declined in African Americans, but not in Yoruba. Alzheimer's & Dementia: The Journal of the Alzheimer's Association, 2014;10(4):296–7.
- 47. Guerchet M, Prina M, Prince M. Policy Brief for Heads of Government: The Global Impact of Dementia 2013–2050. Policy Brief for Heads of Government: The Global Impact of Dementia 2013–2050 Published by Alzheimer's Disease International (ADI), London December 2013 [Internet]. 2013;1–8. Available from: http://www.alz.co.uk/research/G8-policy-brief
- 48. Mathillas J, Lövheim H, Gustafson Y. Increasing prevalence of dementia among very old people. Age and Ageing. 2011;40(2):243–9.
- Li S, Yan F, Li G, Chen C, Zhang W, Liu J, et al. Is the dementia rate increasing in Beijing? Prevalence and incidence of dementia 10 years later in an urban elderly population. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica. 2007;115(1):73–9.
- 50. Wimo A, Ekelöf CM. OECD case study on dementia, Sweden [Internet]. Socialdepartementet, Stockholm Gerotology Research Center; 2004. Available from: http://www.demenscentrum.se/globalassets/fou_pdf/04_aldrecentrum_oecd.pdf
- 51. Mazure CM, Swendsen J. Sex differences in Alzheimer's disease and other dementias. The Lancet Neurology [Internet]. 2016;15(5):451–2. Available from: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1474442216000673
- Ruitenberg A, Ott A, Van Swieten JC, Hofman A, Breteler MMB. Incidence of dementia: Does gender make a difference? Neurobiology of Aging. 2001;22(4):575– 80.
- 53. Mielke MM, Vemuri P, Rocca WA. Clinical epidemiology of Alzheimer's disease: Assessing sex and gender differences. Clinical Epidemiology. 2014;6(1):37–48.
- 54. Kitamura T, Kitamura M, Hino S, Tanaka N, Kurata K. Gender differences in clinical

manifestations and outcomes among hospitalized patients with behavioral and psychological symptoms of dementia. Journal of Clinical Psychiatry. 2012;73(12):1548–54.

- 55. Andersen K, Launer LJ, Dewey ME, Letenneur L, Ott A, Copeland JR, Dartigues JF, Kragh-Sorensen P, Baldereschi M, Brayne C, Lobo A, Martinez-Lage JM, Stijnen T HA. Gender differences in the incidence of AD and vascular dementia: The EURODEM Studies. EURODEM Incidence Research Group. Neurology. 1999;53:1992–7.
- 56. Fratiglioni L, Viitanen M, von Strauss E, Tontodonati V, Herlitz A WB. Very old women at highest risk of dementia and Alzheimer's disease: incidence data from the Kungsholmen project, Stockholm. Neurology. 1997;48:48:132–8.
- 57. Yoshitake T, Kiyohara Y, Kato I, Ohmura T, Iwamoto H, Nakayama K, Ohmori S, Nomiyama K, Kawano H UK. Incidence and risk factors of vascular dementia and Alzheimer's disease in a defined elderly Japanese population: the Hisayama study. Neurology. 1995;45:1161–8.
- Bachman DL, Wolf PA, Linn RT, Knoefel JE, Cobb JL, Belanger AJ, White LR DRI. Incidence of dementia and probable Alzheimer's disease in a general population: the Framingham Study. Neurology. 1993;43:515–9.
- Letenneur L, Commenges D, Dartigues JF, Barberger-Gateau P. Incidence of dementia and Alzheimer's disease in elderly community residents of south-western France. International journal of epidemiology. 1994;23(6):1256–61.
- Sando S, Melquist S, Cannon A, Hutton M, Sletvold O, Saltvedt I, et al. Risk-reducing effect of education in Alzheimer's disease. International journal of geriatric psychiatry. 2008;23(12):1156–62.
- 61. Stern Y. Cognitive reserve in ageing and Alzheimer's disease. The Lancet Neurology [Internet]. Elsevier Ltd; 2012;11(11):1006–12. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70191-6
- 62. Noale M, Limongi F, Zambon S, Crepaldi G, Maggi S. Incidence of dementia: evidence for an effect modification by gender. The ILSA Study. International Psychogeriatrics [Internet]. 2013;25(11):1867–76. Available from: http://www.journals.cambridge.org/abstract S1041610213001300
- 63. O'Brien J, Ames D, Burns A. Dementia. Second Edi. London: Arnold; 2000.
- 64. Religa D, Spångberg K, Wimo A, Edlund AK, Winblad B, Eriksdotter-Jönhagen M. Dementia diagnosis differs in men and women and depends on age and dementia

severity: Data from Svedem, the Swedish dementia quality registry. Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders. 2012;33(2-3):90–5.

- 65. Swedish Dementia Registry, SveDem [Internet]. [cited 2016 May 3]. Available from: http://www.ucr.uu.se/svedem/index.php/about-svedem
- Downs MG. The Role of General Practice and the Primary Care Team in Dementia Diagnosis and Management. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry. 1996;11(1996):937–42.
- 67. De Lepeleire J, Wind a W, Iliffe S, Moniz-Cook ED, Wilcock J, Gonzalez VM, et al. The primary care diagnosis of dementia in Europe: an analysis using multidisciplinary, multinational expert groups. Aging & mental health [Internet]. 2008;12(5):568–76. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18855172
- Berchtold NC, Cotman CW. Evolution in the Conceptualization of Dementia and Alzheimer's Disease: Greco-Roman Period to the 1960s. Neurobiology of Aging. 1998;19(3):173–89.
- 69. Bunn F, Goodman C, Sworn K, Rait G, Brayne C, Robinson L, et al. Psychosocial Factors That Shape Patient and Carer Experiences of Dementia Diagnosis and Treatment: A Systematic Review of Qualitative Studies. PLoS Medicine. 2012;9(10).
- Moore V, Cahill S. Diagnosis and disclosure of dementia--a comparative qualitative study of Irish and Swedish General Practitioners. Aging & mental health [Internet].
 2013;17(1):77–84. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22690732
- Banerjee S, Wittenberg R. Clinical and cost effectiveness of services for early diagnosis and intervention in dementia. International journal of geriatric psychiatry. 2009;24(12):748–54.
- 72. Prince M, Bryce R, Ferri CP. World Alzheimer Report The benefits of early diagnosis and intervention World Alzheimer Report. Alzeheimer's Disease International (ADI) [Internet]. 2011;72. Available from: http://www.alz.co.uk/research/WorldAlzheimerReport2011.pdf
- Mazure CM, Swendsen J. Fighting dementia in Europe: the time to act is now. The Lancet Neurology. 2016;15(April):452–4.
- Larson, E. B., Wang, L., Bowen, J. D., McCormick, W. C., Teri, L., Crane, P., & Kukull, W. (2006). Exercise is associated with reduced risk for incident dementia among persons 65 years of age and older. Annals of internal medicine, 144(2) 73-81. Exercise is associated with reduced risk for incident dementia among persons 65 years of age and older. Annals of Internal Medicine. 2006;144(2):73–81.

- Muqtadar H, Testai FD, Gorelick PB. The Dementia of Cardiac Disease. Current Cardiology Reports [Internet]. 2012;14(6):732–40. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s11886-012-0304-8
- Justin BN, Turek M, Hakim AM. Heart disease as a risk factor for dementia. Clinical epidemiology [Internet]. 2013;5(1):135–45. Available from: http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84876976594&partnerID=tZOtx3y1
- 77. Luttenberger K, Schmiedeberg A, Gräßel E. Activities of daily living in dementia: revalidation of the E-ADL test and suggestions for further development. BMC psychiatry [Internet]. 2012;12(1):208. Available from: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3605268&tool=pmcentrez &rendertype=abstract
- WHO. The ICD-10 Classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders: Clinical descriptions and diagnostic guidelines. 1992;1–10.
- 79. Inpatient diseases in Sweden 1989–2014. OFFICIAL STATISTICS OF SWEDEN [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2016 May 10]. Available from: http://www.socialstyrelsen.se/Lists/Artikelkatalog/Attachments/19921/2015-10-1.pdf